Parks & Recreation Council
LOCATION: Killens Pond State Park
5025 Killens Pond Road

Felton, DE 19943

Thursday, February 6, 2014
9:30 a.m.

ATTENDANCE:

Council Members

Ron Mears, Chairperson

Ron Breeding 




Brenda Bramble 


Ron Whittington
Staff
Ray Bivens, Director


Esther Knotts

Wayne Kline

Paul Nicholson
Matthew Chesser


Greg Abbott

Jim Charney

Steve Savidge



I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:33 a.m.
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes
Approval of the minutes was waived because there was not a quorum present. 
B. Chairman’s Report:

The Chairman welcomed staff and congratulated the new director, Ray Bivens.  


C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society –Esther Knotts reported. 
The Society will hold its 64th Annual Luncheon at the Christiana Hilton on Sunday, February 9th.
Ray Bivens is the newest Society member, joining as an associate member.  The Society is pleased and proud to count him a s member and welcomes his support.
2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – No report.
3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears reported.

Twenty eight deer were harvested during the Deerfield hunt. Twenty four were does.  

Killens Pond State Park held two managed hunts.  On December 18th, nine does were harvested and 
on January 30th 19 deer were harvested.  75% of these were does.   

Lums Pond State Park held a managed hunt; 20 deer were harvested.  


Ron Mears requested a tally of all the deer taken throughout the State.
Ron Mears asked if hunting is allowed at Fresh Pond.  Wayne responded that hunting was allowed at designated stands.  Hunters visit a board and take a tag to indicate which locations are available.  

      4.  Resident Curatorship – No report. 
Ron Mears inquired about the status of the curatorship application which was to be submitted by Mike and Vicki Brace.  Ray stated that the Braces did not complete the application process.  
Chazz said the Wolfe House is about 95% complete and is expected to be “wrapped up” by the spring.

      5.  Land and Water Conservation Trust Fund – Ron Breeding reported. 



Ron Breeding stated there are no applications waiting for approval at this time.  

Ron Breeding requested that Bob Ehemann research the history of how funds have been distributed in the past.  He would like to revisit whether the Division should be accepting applications on a quarterly basis. 
Matt Chesser explained that the Division went to the “rolling” application process because it allows easier and quicker access to the funds.  Having a staff member, Bob Ehemann, dedicated to the grant program has allowed the Division to anticipate the needs of the municipalities, two or three years out. By knowing their needs in advance, we have been finding ways to assist small communities with matching funds and have even been able use staff to assist with small community projects.  

III. 
Public Comment – None. 
IV. 
  Staff Reports
Park Superintendent Jim Charney updated the Council on projects at Killens Pond State Park and provided the details of the master plan which is being developed by Becker Morgan.  He shared the Division’s interim plans for the water park slide repair and replacement, talked about the bid process and plan for upgrading the electric in the campground. He stated that Killens Pond currently has 59 camp sites with water and electric hook ups.  He also shared plans to improve existing cabins including building outdoor fireplaces and replacing microwaves.  

Ron Mears commented that the Pond View Cabin is the most popular rental facility in the Park system.  Ron asked if the Division received any additional funding from the legislators to make repairs to the waterpark.  Ray said that $298K was allocated for the new slide but that because it could take up to 45 weeks to do a public works project, the Division will be installing a temporary seasonal structure this year.  In an attempt to shorten the approval process, the Division is requesting the authority for design/build.
A.  Policy/Legislation – Ray Bivens reported. 
Representative Jacques will introduce a bill which would allow National Guard members to receive free surf fishing permits.  The military currently receive half price annual passes.  This proposed legislation could result in a $60K budget cut to the Division. The Friends groups are rallying to try and stop the legislation from passing. In addition, the bill to allow the ladies auxiliaries to receive free surf permits is still pending.  Until the end of this year, the Division will not know the full impact of providing the volunteer firefighters with free permits. Ron Mears suggested eliminating the surf fishing tags for free entrance and parking in the parks because many firefighters don’t surf fish, they are simply getting the pass for free entry in the parks. Ray said that 185 cars passed through one beach check point in an hour’s time.  Jim Charney noted that a lot of firefighters who didn’t own 4 wheel drive vehicles came to receive their free pass.
Representative Atkins is interested in a having the Division auction off numbered beach tags. 

The Division will be submitting a fee package including a request to increase the daily entrance fee.  Also included in the package is a request to grant the Secretary the authority to raise fees.  A fee increase is critical to our budget.  The Council with provide support at the JFC. 

The increase in minimum wage will cost the Division thousands of dollars in ASF funding.

Ron Mears asked about the partnership with GoApe?  There was $100K increase in revenue at Lums Pond this year.  If we could find a way to get electric into the campground at Lums Pond it could be a major revenue generator for the Division.  The Division just submitted a request for a State Revolving Loan in the amount of $1.5M to put electric in the campground.  The few sites in the campground that currently have electric are booked all the time.  Those without electric are barely used.  
B. Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.
1.  Personnel – none reported  
2.  Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.
Pavilion rentals are now being handled by Active Network.  To date, 196 reservation have generated $26K.
Active Networks Point of Sale system will expand this year to nature shops, campground stores and most park offices.  The system is set up so that once the Division meets certain thresholds more money comes in to the parks.  

In the next 45 days, the Division should be able to begin taking Delaware Seashore State Park campground reservations at the south side.

Greg gave the Council copies of the winter/spring program guide which had been distributed to 180,000 people.  

111,000 volunteer hours were logged last year.  Greg highlighted the types of projects volunteers assisted with.

Wilma Yu from the Friends of Bellevue State Park has offered to help lead the formation of a Friends Advocacy Group. This group would not only advance advocacy efforts but would also plan the annual Friends Forum.   This initiative may lead to a Parks foundation.  

Ron Mears noted the vacancy on the Parks Council which was created by the dissolution of the Bi State Advisory Council.  He suggested that the criteria for that vacancy include a representative of a Friends organization.  
In accordance with the Children in Nature objective, the Division will be creating a Youth Conservation Corps (YCC).  The program should be up and running this summer.  The Division will provide an update on the program at the May Council meeting.
The Division will be hiring 75 interns this summer.  Currently 95 applications have been received and interviews have begun.  
For the first time, the Division is allowing local business to sponsor lifeguard stands.  There are two levels of sponsorship available; the back of each stand is $800 for the season and the side of the stand is $500. This program is modeled after the program which is used by Fenwick Island.  The program could generate $36K in revenue.  Any revenue generated will go back into the ocean guard program.

Ron Mears asked if there was a possibility of allowing swimming at Lums Pond.  Greg stated that water clarity at Lums is an issue and when swimming was allowed at the park, the beach was closed often because of water conditions.  Jim Charney added that when public health closes a swimming area, there is nothing for guards to do. 

Ron Whittington has been volunteering with the Boys and Girls Clubs in Wilmington.  He stated that we “have to do something to get more kids in parks” and said when he goes to the parks there are no kids.  Ray stated that through the children in Nature Program the Division gave away 1000 free passes to children in Delaware.  At the next meeting, the Division will provide an update on the Children in Nature program. 
Ray congratulated Greg Abbott’s group on getting the agriculture leases bid this year.  The establishment of these new leases resulted in approximately $300K in additional funds.  Greg explained the bidding process and shared the criteria for the scoring of the bids.  Though the criteria was weighted to take in consideration ‘best practices” and there was one farmer who was awarded the contract even though he wasn’t the highest bidder, there are farmers who are not happy with the results of the process.
3. Operations and Programming – Paul Nicholson reported.
Interviews will take place next week for the vacant park administrator position. 
The Division spent $90K on 24 roofing projects in 2013.  
Ron Mears asked if any work has been done on the pier.   Matt Chesser stated that the Division continues to put “band aids” on it but we don’t have the money for major renovations.  
Ray stated the safety inspection program is improving.  The Division is more focused and Eric Dawson is doing an excellent job.  Eric is holding contractors accountable and ensuring that purchase orders are moving through the system quickly.

Wayne Kline stated that the beach patrol program was recertified through the USLA.  This is advanced training and puts our program in “a little higher regard”.  If there was a serious incident we would be better prepared to handle it.

The Division is working with the new Cabelas store in Christiana.  We have provided images from our park campgrounds which will be prominently displayed in the store.  The Division is funding a kiosk which will be located in the store and will be used for marketing parks.   The kiosk will have a touchscreen with photos, and videos, and a QR code that will take you to Active Networks site so customers can make a camping reservation while shopping at the Cabelas store.  The Division will have representatives at the grand opening event on May 4th and 5th.  Once the store is open for business, the Division will be partnering with Cabelas and providing programming in the store.  Ron Whittington suggested that Cabelas may be interested in sponsoring the band shell at Bellevue State Park.

Ron Mears asked if there was a possibility of building additional campsites in other upstate parks.  Ray stated that both White Clay Creek and Brandywine Creek had potential.

Wayne stated that Randy Burridge would be graduating from the academy.  He will provide coverage at Auburn Heights, NVF and White Clay Creek.

Rangers from Delaware State Parks won all the shooting awards at the North Carolina Ranger Institute competition. Adam Yeager won the Sworn Officer of the Year award from the NC Institute.  He is doing an outstanding job.  

Another ranger may be leaving to take a position at the University of Delaware because the Division is not able to compete with the salaries of other agencies.  
Ron Whittington stated that he has a professional relationship with the principal at Mt. Pleasant.  He requested that someone from the Division contact her and discuss ways to get the children out in parks. The Division will make the contact.
               4.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.

        Matt updated the Council on upcoming and ongoing trail projects. 

Ron Mears asked if the docks had been removed at the Assawoman Canal.  Matt said all the   docks had been removed except the ones at Collins Park area.  The cabinet Secretary agreed to a moratorium and those which were still in place will remain standing until we come to a resolution with the property owners.  The current issue for the Division, as we move forward with building the new trail at Assawoman is encroachment of the neighbors.  Currently, one neighbor is using our property as a driveway.  In this case the Division is considering several options to stop the neighbor including putting up a fence, planting vegetation or putting in a storm water pond.  Other neighbors built their property right on the property line with the assumption that they would be able to use the State’s property as their back yard.  Now that we are building the trail, the neighbors’ perceptions are that we are building in our trail in their back yards. The Division will continue to work with the neighbors on this issue.  Ron Mears asked if the County approved the building of these homes on the line and Matt confirmed that.  Matt added that many owners were told by their realtors that the State property was included in the purchase. 
Ron Mears asked if the Bethesda Church is available for rental.  Matt said we are working on putting in a parking lot and restroom.  Once the repairs are done, we will begin marketing the site.

VI.  
Updates
A. Governor’s recommended budget - The Governor’s recommended budget is out.  Open Space money is way down this year.  $3.5M has been set aside for critical facilities and rehabilitation. The Division will dedicate $1M to demolishing the tennis center at Bellevue and $1M will be used to repair the Cape Henlopen Sewer.  The Governor recommended $2.7M for Trails and Pathways and $2.9M for NVF and Fort Dupont. 

Ron Mears asked when the Joint Finance Committee hearing will take place and offered to attend.  Ray said the meeting will take place on Wednesday, February 12th and that the Division will be discussing three items at the hearing:

1. Fee Package – the possibility of a fee increase

2. Surf permits – not giving the permits away

3. Capital request – to address the $60M back log in projects

Ron Mears asked if there were other topics that the Council could support.  Ray said the Department   would appreciate the Council’s support on obtaining the authority to raise fees without going through the legislative process.  Wayne requested Council support in receiving an increase in ranger salaries. 

VII. 
Old Business
A.   DRBA – The Council had sent a letter to the DRBA in support of resuming passenger transport from Fort Mott to Fort Delaware.  Greg Abbott stated that the Division had a very productive meeting with members of the Delaware River and Bay Authority and staff from NJ State Parks.  The current contract with DRBA has expired and the Division sent an updated contract to the attorney general’s office for review.  At this point, it appears there will be trips to Fort Mott and biweekly trips to Salem.  
VIII.  
New Business
A.  Brenda Bramble attended a party at last June at Trap Pond.  During the party a 19 year old man tried to grab 3 kids.  Twenty minutes later, he attempted again.  Brenda suggested putting an emergency contact number on the bathroom door.  Wayne Kline suggested that if there is an emergency at Trap Pond, visitors need to dial 911.  If visitors contacted the park office, staff would dial 911 as well because there is no full time ranger on the park. 

B. Ron Breeding said he had attended a Kiwanis Club meeting the night before.  During the meeting, discussion turned to the free concert series which the park hosts.  Of the 30 people in attendance, only 3 were aware that this program existed.  Ron said that we do a great job of “putting the information out there” but that people still aren’t aware of the programs the Division offers.  He asked if there was “another way” to get the information to the public.  Greg Abbott shared the Division’s marketing strategy and general discussion ensued.  

C. Ron Mears asked if the Division had any involvement with the Firefly Concert at Dover Downs.  Greg Abbott stated that they had contacted us about “glamping”. 

VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. Division Awards Ceremony – Thursday, February 20, 2014
B. Next meeting – May 1, 2014 –  Location to be determined
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment 
The chairman called for a motion to adjourn.  Ron Whittington made the motion and Brenda Bramble seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 11:36 a.m. [image: image1.png]
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